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Your President’s Report 
 

 
The Society has passed another milestone and entered its 
38th year. It never ceases to amaze me that we have 
managed to sustain a volunteer group for that long; a 
group that continues to pursue its goals in the face of huge 
local, national and global changes, and to be effective, 
professional and respected by our members, friends, 
Council and Government, and I hope, even our opponents.  
 

The Annual Report included in this newsletter covers the 
wide range of issues with which the Society has been 
involved over the past year.   Those of you who were able 
to attend the Annual General Meeting on the 28th March 
would agree that the Society is in a strong position to face 
an even wider range of challenges in the coming years 
brought on by changes to the governance of Auckland, 
environmental legislation, regional long-term planning, 
and the ever-present threats to the conservation and 
protection of the Waitakere Ranges.   
 

Our speaker at the AGM, botanist Ewen Cameron spoke 
eloquently about our late Patron, Dr Lucy Cranwell-Smith, 
and her contribution to our understanding of the botany of 
the ranges and the coast, and also spoke about his work 
with Graeme Taylor, a seabird specialist, researching the 
flora and fauna of the small islands of the Waitakere coast. 
 

The coming year brings a number of Environmental Court 
hearings to which the Society is a party, and we will 
shortly enter mediation on the three Auckland Council 
Plan Changes (35, 36, 37) to which the Society is an 
appellant. Together with this we will be making 
submissions on management plans, annual plans, spatial 
plans, and various Council and Government strategies. 
 

The Society is especially saddened by the recent passing 
of Emeritus Professor John Morton who died on 6th 
March. As patron of the Society since its formation in 
1973 (together with Dr Lucy Cranwell-Smith), Professor 
Morton was a pivotal influence in the protection and 
conservation of the Waitakere Ranges.  A tribute to him 
and his work is included in this newsletter. The Society is 
honored to have had his support for the past 38 years, and 
we wish to pass our condolences on to his family, friends 
and colleagues. 
 

On the 3rd May Mels Barton resigned as our Heritage Area 
Coordinator for personal reasons. The executive 
reluctantly accepted her resignation to take effect 
immediately. We intend to appoint another coordinator as 
soon as possible, and in the meantime the workload will 
be shared amongst the volunteers on the executive 
committee. We can confirm that the Society’s work in this 
and all other areas will not be affected, and we will 
continue to work for the protection and conservation of the 
ranges to the highest standards possible. 
 
John Edgar 
President 
 
 
 
 
 

Election of Two  
New Committee Members 

 
Two of our members, Paul Walbran and Nardia Yozin, 
were elected to the Executive Committee at the AGM held 
on 28 March 2011.  Profiles of Paul and Nardia will 
appear in the next Newsletter. 
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2011 Subscription  
Renewal Notice 

 
The 2011 subscription renewal notice was sent to all 
members recently. If you haven't renewed your sub yet, by 
post or online, could we urge you to do so as soon as 
possible.  If you aren't sure feel free to email me at 
kemsdale@ihug.co.nz or ph: 817 2788 to check.  I'd rather 
that you did that than pay twice.   If you've lost/mislaid 
your invoice, we'd be pleased to send you another. 
 

Sandra Jones, Treasurer 
 
 

Case moths 
 

 
                 Photo: Tony Dunn  

                                      
This is a tiny case moth.  (The photograph was taken at 
Piha where the moths appear in late April/May around the 
pohutukawa trees).   All that can be seen is the actual case 
in which the caterpillar itself lives rather like a mobile 
sleeping bag. The caterpillar weaves its case, often 
attaching twigs and other items to the outside in order to 
camouflage itself.  The nature of the items which may be 
attached  and the way they are attached sometimes make 
the case unique and characteristic for each species.  At 
night the caterpillar emerges (only its front part with the 
legs) and walks, carrying its case on its back as it were, in 
search of food and shelter. Sometimes they can be 
numerous enough to become pests. These tiny 
(approximately 5mm high) cases can be found on the 
outside of buildings, on twigs and foliage on which they 
feed, and so on, attached by the caterpillar's silk.  There is 
a large widespread common species in New Zealand, 
whose case or bag may be up to 5 or 6cm long.  In this 
species the adult female has no wings, ie she is flightless,  
and could be described as a fat maggot covered in scales.  
The male of course is winged  in order to seek out the 
female who then produces many eggs within her case.  
The emerging caterpillars escape through the aperture at 
the bottom of the case.  These large case moths are often  
parasitised by a particular species of fly which is itself 
parasitised by a minute species of wasp.  An introduced 
Australian ichneumon wasp also sometimes parasitises 
this large case moth.  In New Zealand we have more than 
fifty species of these tiny case moths as well as two 
species that have recently arrived from Australia.  Case 
moths are members of the family Psychidae. 
Graeme Ramsay 

Good News!  Tree Protection  
Decision by the Environment Court 

Summarised from an Environmental Defence Society 
 (EDS) Media Release 

 
A recent decision by the Environment Court makes it clear 
that trees protected under specific tree protection rules in 
the North Shore District Plan and the Waitakere City 
District Plan will continue to be protected after 1 January 
2012.  This has implications particularly for Titirangi and 
Laingholm. 
 

The declaration proceedings were brought by Auckland 
Council to clarify the meaning of new legislation. EDS, 
WRPS and the Tree Council joined the proceedings. 
 

The RMA Amendment Act 2009 provides that on 1 
January 2012, an existing rule in a district plan that 
prohibits or restricts the felling, damaging, or removal of 
any tree, or group of trees, in an urban environment is 
revoked unless the rule relates to a tree or group of trees 
specifically identified in a plan. 
 

"This ruling means that groups of trees do not have to be 
located close together to be considered a "group" under the 
Act and that each tree need not be individually identified 
to be protected. This will make their protection easier and 
less costly," said Gary Taylor. 
 

Kelsey Serjeant  added "Helpfully the Court outlined what 
it considered to be a 'group of trees' as including "a cluster 
of trees identified precisely by location; all trees of one or 
more named species in a defined area or zone; all trees in a 
class with defined characteristics in a defined area or zone; 
all trees in a named ecosystem or habitat or landscape.  
This means that trees in urban Titirangi (and Laingholm) 
protected under the vegetation alteration rules of the 
Waitakere District Plan, for example, will continue to be 
protected.” 
 
 

Annual Report of the  
Executive Committee 

 
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

Arataki Visitors Centre 
Monday 28 March, 2011 

 
I am pleased to present the 37th Annual Report of the 
Executive Committee of The Waitakere Ranges Protection 
Society Incorporated. 
 

The past year has been one of considerable activity for the 
Society. The amalgamation of the seven territorial 
authorities into the new Auckland Council has been 
difficult since the government had failed to make adequate 
provisions in the legislation for the transition.  Many 
important matters were left unresolved on the 1st 
November 2010 and five months later there are still many 
uncertainties as the elected members and officers attempt 
to come to terms with the governance of a region of 1.4 
million citizens that stretches from Te Hana to Mercer. 
Waitakere ward is well represented by Deputy Mayor 
Penny Hulse and Cr. Sandra Coney, two very experienced 



politicians who will bring their extensive understanding of 
our area before the Auckland Council. The Society is also 
pleased that the Waitakere Ranges Local Board whose 
jurisdiction incorporates the Heritage Area has six 
members with a good understanding of the conservation, 
protection and development issues that need to be 
resolved.  Congratulations to Denise Yates (Chair), Janet 
Clews (Deputy Chair),  Greg Presland, Judy Lawley, Neil 
Henderson, and Mark Brickell on their election and the 
Society looks forward to working with them in the coming 
years. 
 

Auckland Council are currently working on the Auckland 
Spatial Plan, which will guide the future growth and 
development of the region for the next 20-30 years, during 
which time the population is expected to grow to 2.2 
million. An initial proposal paper was released in March 
2011 and a first draft will be completed in June and this 
will be the basis for further submissions in August. Of 
concern to the Society are matters relating to the growth 
strategy for Auckland in the western region and the 
emphasis on economic benefits that has been signaled by 
the Plan Changes 35, 36, 37. While these plan changes 
have been initiated by the provisions for Local Area Plans 
in the WRHA Act, opposition to aspects of them by 
residents and landowners is widespread.  The Society has 
appealed aspects of the three plan changes to the 
Environment Court. 
 

The Society has made submissions to Auckland Council in 
opposition to the proposed Pakinui Private Structure Plan 
Change 40 in the rural area between Birdwood and 
Waitakere Village.  Currently the average lot size is 5.3ha 
and the area contains 34 lots and 39 dwellings. This 
proposal has an average lot size of 1.8ha, providing for 65 
additional lots and 65 additional dwellings. Meanwhile the 
Swanson Structure Plan proceedings in the Environment 
Court are progressing slowly and the Society continues to 
be a part of the proceedings. 
 

The Society is involved in the Environment Court appeals 
relating to changes to the Auckland Regional Policy 
Statement and the Waitakere District Plan pursuant to the 
Local Government (Auckland) Amendment Act 2004. 
WRPS has negotiated provisions regarding the Waitakere 
Ranges that deal appropriately with that part of the region, 
and consequently we are not appearing in the upcoming 
hearing. 
 

The simplifying and streamlining of the RMA in the last 
year has made it more difficult and costly for the Society 
to appeal.  An important issue for the Society is the new 
Tree Protection rules. The current blanket protection of 
trees in urban areas such as Titirangi and Laingholm is to 
be removed in 2012. There is the provision in the Act for 
specific trees to be scheduled but the deadline for this is 
31 March. This has placed an onerous responsibility on 
residents and ratepayers, and consequently the Society is a 
section 274 party to proceedings in the Environment Court 
by Auckland Council seeking declarations regarding the 
application of section 152 of the Act. I attended a court 
hearing today when submissions were made by the 
Council, the Society and other parties. The court has 
reserved its decision. 
 

Kauri dieback disease remains the greatest threat to the 
ranges ecology. The spread of the disease as determined 
by aerial photography and ground truthing has been rapid, 
and the Society has lobbied with some success for track 
closure to quarantine areas of very high or low infestation. 
We believe that the threat to the kauri trees has reached an 
alarming point, and have called on the government to 
provide more funding for research into the organism 
responsible, the vectors that spread it, an effective 
management program and a cure. A great loss to the 
research effort was the untimely death of Dr Ross Beever 
in June last year. Ross lead a team at Landcare Research 
studying the disease and his knowledge and expertise is 
greatly missed.  We pass our condolences onto his wife 
Jessica and family. 
 

After 37 years the committee think it is time to review the 
past and begin to collect the stories of our influential 
Society. Stage four of our Oral History project is 
underway thanks to funding from Waitakere City Heritage 
Fund. Anna Fomison has recently interviewed Geoff 
Davidson, W arwick Brown, Dave and Barbara Harre and 
will soon interview Bruce Hayward, Bob Ussher, and 
John Staniland. The digital recordings and transcripts are 
archived in the Auckland and Turnbull Libraries. We have 
applied for funding from Lotteries Environment and 
Heritage Fund to continue this important work, and would 
welcome any suggestions of people who have been 
instrumental in the conservation and protection of the 
Waitakere Ranges whom we should interview. In 
conjunction with this project we have asked Bruce and 
Trixie Harvey to write a history of the Society, and they 
have agreed to do this pro bono and for that we are most 
grateful. They have begun by researching the Society’s 
archives, and will be talking to past and present members 
about their role in the Society in due course. 
 

We acknowledge grants received from the ASB 
Community Trust towards funding our Heritage Area 
Coordinator, and both the Lotteries Environment and 
Heritage Fund and the Waitakere City Heritage Fund 
towards our Oral History Project. Two years ago we 
received a grant from Waitakere City Creative 
Communities to partially fund a painted mural in the 
Henderson CBD. However two subsequent grant 
applications for this project have been declined, and we 
have regretfully had to refund the grant. 
 

Over the past year Mels Barton has continued her work as 
our Heritage Area Coordinator, and her commitment to 
community and Council engagement has been a great 
contribution to our work program. She regularly updates 
us on her activities in committee, through the newsletter 
and by email and we are grateful to her for keeping us so 
well informed.    
 

There are now less than 160 Waitakere Ranges books in 
stock, and at the present sales rate these should last 
another two or three years, during which time we will 
consider a second edition. 
 

In order to qualify for charitable status the Society had to 
update its constitution, and the new constitution was 
adopted at a Special General Meeting in June last year. 
This was submitted to the Charities Commission and we 



were very pleased to hear on the 1st February that the 
Society was registered as a charitable entity under the 
Charities Act 2005. Our new constitution is on our 
website. 
 

The Society relies on professional consultants to prepare 
submissions and evidence for us on a range of matters. 
The pro bono publico contribution of our legal counsel 
Douglas Allan, resource management consultant Gary 
Taylor and the Environmental Defence Society is 
invaluable. Douglas informed me the other day that he 
started working for the Society in 1992, first as a 
committee member and then as our counsel. And of course 
Gary was a foundation member and officer of the Society. 
Thanks also to James Hook at Meridian Planning who has 
advised the executive and represented the Society on 
various resource consent matters. And once again our 
thanks go to Jenny Taylor who has maintained our 
membership database and coordinated mail outs for many 
years.  
 

The executive committee meets on the second Wednesday 
of the month and our meetings are always well attended. 
Society members are welcome to attend and bring matters 
to our attention. During the year committee members 
Denise Yates and Greg Presland were both elected to the 
Waitakere Ranges Local Board and consequently resigned 
from the committee and as members of the Society.  We 
are grateful for their contribution to the committee over 
the past six years.  I would like to ask the outgoing 
committee to stand up. These people are your elected 
executive who have given the Society so much of their 
time over the past year. It has been a pleasure to work 
with you all and I would like this meeting to join with me 
in showing our appreciation for your efforts on our behalf.  
 

Special thanks go to our vice-president Anna Fomison, 
treasurer Sandra Jones, and secretary Mels Barton. 
Amongst other duties, Mels and Anna coordinate our 
attendance at events and festivals. Sandra has edited and 
produced our quarterly newsletter but we would like to 
find someone to either assist her or to take on this task as 
she has already plenty to do as the treasurer. It has been 
my honour to be President and to chair the executive 
committee for the past thirteen years. I want to thank 
committee members and my family and friends for their 
support which has enabled me to better serve the Society. 
 

The Society remains in a strong financial position, and 
while the majority of the reserves have accumulated from 
sales of the Waitakere Ranges book and are therefore 
tagged for printing a second edition, we regard the surplus 
as essential in such difficult financial times. And as we 
have pointed out before, our total reserves would not be 
sufficient to purchase and save from development even 
the smallest of properties in the ranges as the Society has 
needed to do on a number of occasions in the past. 
 

The Society is especially saddened by the recent passing 
of Emeritus Professor John Morton who died on 6th 
March.  His contribution to New Zealand science and 
specifically to our knowledge of the marine zoology of the 
Waitakere coast is unsurpassed.   
 

As patron of the Society since its formation in 1973 
(together with Dr Lucy Cranwell-Smith), Professor 

Morton was a pivotal influence in the protection and 
conservation of the Waitakere Ranges.  As the marine life 
on the rocky coastline came under threat in the 1990's 
from human predation and natural events, his support was 
very important in getting better protection of shellfish at 
Karekare and Piha. He was an inspirational teacher, and 
many people who were fortunate to accompany him on 
field trips will remember his enthusiasm as he shared his 
extensive knowledge and deep respect for the 
environment. 
 

The Society is honored to have had his support for the past 
38 years, and we wish to pass our condolences on to his 
family, friends and colleagues. 
 

The Society currently has two Patrons, Emeritus Professor 
Dick Bellamy and the Rt Hon Jonathan Hunt. 
 

We also note with sadness the death of Gerrard Blokland.  
Gerrard and his wife have been members for 35 years. 
Support such as theirs is invaluable to the Society, and we 
pass our condolences to his family. 
 

The Society goes into 2011 in a strong position. In the 38 
years since our foundation, we have gained the respect of 
the communities we serve, together with a wide and 
influential group of politicians and professionals with 
whom we work constructively in our advocacy for the 
ranges. We have an executive committed to the 
conservation and protection of the ranges. We have the 
ability and resources to contribute to the new governance 
structures of Auckland City in a positive and useful way. 
The committee is ready for the challenges of the coming 
years knowing that we have a strong membership who 
support us and we will continue to do everything in our 
power to ensure that the objectives of the Society are fully 
realised.    
 

Thank you.  
I move that the Annual Report be received. 
 
John Edgar,  President 
 
 

Obituary   
John Morton, QSO  

MSc NZ, PhD DSc Lond., FRSNZ, HonFLS  
Emeritus Professor (Zoology) 

24 January 2011, aged 86 
 
WRPS is sad to record the passing of our patron of 37 
years, Professor John Morton, a prominent figure for many 
years in Auckland’s natural history community, and a 
leading conservationist in campaigns stretching back to 
the 1970s.  John Morton was born in Morrinsville in 1923 
and attended school there in the 1920s and 30s. At 
University in the 40s he was drawn to the natural sciences, 
particularly marine studies, and continued with them in 
England in the 1950s.  
 

Returning to Auckland in 1960 to take up the Chair of 
Zoology at the University, he quickly became known as a 
passionate lover of the sea shore and a gifted teacher, 
imparting his passion for the diversity of sea shore life in 
his own inimitable way.  Many of his past students, myself 



included, remember his lectures with great pleasure. 
‘Prof’, as we called him, would draw his beloved animals 
on the blackboard in coloured chalks, emphasising their 
distinctive characteristics with dramatic gestures, such as 
the long tail that extended halfway around the room, or the 
variety of birds’ bills specially adapted for cracking shells. 
He would sometimes even act out the animal’s or bird’s 
particular way of walking or performing its mating dance.  
Prof’s lectures were memorable, entertaining and designed 
to impart his passion for the wonder and beauty of the 
creatures that inhabited our shoreline. His field trips were 
legendary and inspired many students to follow his 
example. 
 

As a conservationist Prof was in the front line. Before it 
was fashionable he was in the forefront of the ‘Save 
Whirinaki’ campaign, the Manapouri campaign and our 
own campaign to  ‘Save the Waitakeres’ from the rubbish 
tip that was the genesis of our Society in 1973. From its 
beginning he was a supporter of this Society and lent his  
considerable mana to our continuing campaigns to 
preserve the bush and coastline. 
 

The author of a large number of books, his The New 
Zealand Sea Shore with Michael Miller (1968) has been 
the most influential book on this subject for the last 40 
years and is still a major reference.  In 1979 he introduced 
Aucklanders to their sea shore in the Museum  handbook 
A Natural History of Auckland: an Introduction and, 
although retired in 1988, he continued writing and in 1993 
A Natural History of Auckland, of which he was Editor, 
was published.  Although in failing health during the last 
decade, he contributed to the Society’s publication 
Waitakere Ranges with ‘Habitats of the Shore’ describing 
the flora and fauna of the wild west’s rocky foreshore and 
the sheltered bays of the Manukau Harbour.  Although 
primarily a scientist, he was also educated in Greek, Latin 
and Theology and was a committed Christian, a topic on 
which he also published books and articles.  
 

A few weeks after his death, his loyal companion and wife 
Pat also passed away. The Society extends its sympathy to 
the family in their double bereavement.  WRPS is sorry to 
lose such loyal and committed conservationists, but also 
pays tribute to their achievements and well-lived lives. 
 

Trixie Harvey 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

WRPS Newsletter Email List 
 

If you are receiving this newsletter by post but would 
prefer to receive it (as a .pdf file) by email, please let us 
know by emailing us at wrps@waitakereranges.org.nz. 
You will have the added advantage of being able to 
view the photographs in full and glorious colour. 
 
 
 

Financial Report to the AGM  
 

Waitakere Ranges Protection Society Incorporated 
Statement of Financial Position 

As at 31st January 2011 
 
 
CURRENT ASSETS 
ASB Bank – 00 Account (Operating) 

 
2011 
   $ 
      885 

 
2010 
   $ 
    2,143 

ASB Bank – 01 Account (Land Acquisition)           -        143 
ASB Bank – 03 Account (Waitakere Book)     4,824     5,041 
ASB Bank – FstSver (N&JSmith Fund  interest)        566   23,639 
ASB Bank – Short Term Deposits 214,761 198,935 
Kiwibank -  00 Account (H.A.C.) 
Kiwibank -  01 Account (Operating) 
Kiwibank -  02 Account (Waitakere Book) 
Kiwibank -  Short Term Deposits 
GST Refund Due 
Stock on Hand – Finished Goods 
Total Current Assets 

    8,569 
    1,053 
    1,118 
    6,000 
    1,013 
    4,325 
243,114 

           - 
           - 
           - 
           - 
       739 
    5,310 
235,950 

   
NON-CURRENT ASSETS   
Fixed Assets as per Schedule 
TOTAL ASSETS 
 
CURRENT LIABILITIES 
Accounts Payable 
 
TOTAL  LIABILITIES 
NET ASSETS 
 
Represented by: 
TRUSTEES FUNDS 
Retained Earnings 
TOTAL TRUSTEES FUNDS 
 

    4,150 
247,264 
 
 
    2,202 
________ 
    2,202 
245,062 
 
 
 
245,062 
245,062 
 

    5,641 
241,591 
 
 
    2,200 
 
    2,200 
239,391 
 
 
 
239,391 
239,391 

 

Copies of the Audited Financial Statements are available 
on request from the Treasurer Ph: 817 2788 
 
Auditor:  McGregor Bailey, Chartered Accountants 
 
NOTES: 
Bank accounts: 

Operating accounts (ASB & Kiwibank)   
Total: $1,938 + $18,469 held in Short Term Deposits. 

Reserves (land acquisition) account (ASB) 
This bank account was closed in 2010 and the balance 
transferred to Short Term Deposits, totalling $48,283. 

Waitakere book account  (ASB & Kiwibank)   
   Total: $5,942 + $134,008 held in Short Term Deposits. 

This is being accumulated to cover the costs of a 
possible reprint (or second edition) of the Waitakere 
Ranges book in the next few years.  

H.A.C. (Heritage Area Coordinator) account (Kiwibank)   
   Total: $8,569. 

This account was opened in 2010. Prior to this the 
funds, originating from an ASB Community Trust 
Grant, were held in Operating account. 

Fast Saver Account - Neil & Jean Smith Fund (ASB)  
The executive's intention is to retain the donation 
($20,000) as capital and employ the interest earned 
(currently $566) for special projects.  

Stock on hand – value $4,325.   
This consists primarily of residual copies of our  book 
Waitakere Ranges. 

Fixed Assets -  value $4,150.  Equipment purchased in 
2009 from NZ Lottery Grants Board and ASB 
Community Trust grants (laptop computer, data projector 
and screen, digital recorder, mobile display unit). 

Total  Trustees  Funds  combines  $239,390  carried  



forward from previous years, with $5,672 excess 
income over expenditure in the current year.  As noted 
in the President's   Annual  Report (see above),  the 
majority of this money ($202,291) is held in tagged 
funds – the Reserves fund for land acquisition, the Book 
reprint fund, and the Neil and Jean Smith fund.   

 
  
 
 

Unveiling of a Pou at Mercer Bay 
 

 

 
Photos:  Tony Dunn 

 
Blessing of the new Te Kawerau a Maki Pou at Mercer Bay 

(8am, 21 April 2011) 
 
The pou was organised by Te Kawerau a Maki, mana 
whenua, in association with Auckland Council and the 
Friends of Arataki.  It represents Te Kawerau a Maki 
ancestor Hinerangi and her story.  It is on the site of a very 
old Te Kawerau dwelling place at the junction out to the 
narrow headland, above the cliffs.  
  
Note: WRPS does not have a view on the location of the 
carving and we realise that some members may welcome 
it, others may not. 
 

Text on the information board:  This Pou specifically 
relates to an early Tupuna, Hinerangi, a chiefly young 
Ngaoho woman named in honour of a renowned Turehu 
ancestress.   Because of her beauty, skill and descent, 
many young rangatira sought her as a partner.  Eventually 
Hinerangi chose a young chieftain from Karekare and 
settled there in his village and lived happily until an aitua 
or tragic accident.  At the southern end of Te Unuhanga o 
Rangitoto or Mercer Bay was a famed fishing spot known 
as Te Kawa Rimurapa (reef of the bull kelp).  One day 

Hinerangi’s husband and two others went fishing there and 
were overwhelmed by a large wave and tragically 
drowned.  Distraught, Hinerangi climbed to this headland 
and scanned the seas of Waikarekare, longing for her 
husband’s return.   Inconsolable Hinerangi sat on this 
headland for days until she too died of a broken heart and 
set off along Te Rerenga Wairua (journey of the spirits) to 
join her beloved.  Her disconsolate face was forever 
etched into the rock face of the headland on which she sat.  
It became known as Te Ahua o Hinerangi (the likeness of 
Hinerangi) and can still be seen today from the cliffs high 
above the southern end of Te Unuhanga o Rangitoto 
(Mercer Bay). 
 
 
 

A Great Season – if you are a Wasp 
 
For  wasps this has been a great season in the west. For us,  
and for the ecosystem/environment, a particularly bad one.   
Unfortunately we have no way of assessing the full impact 
of wasps  on the ecosystem but it will undoubtedly be 
detrimental though largely unnoticed and unappreciated.  
Even now, in May, wasps are still abundant and out 
seeking whatever prey they can find.  The photograph 
below shows numerous wasps trapped within the cover of 
an exterior fluorescent light tube in Green Bay.  It is 
unusual for wasps to be attracted to a light in such 
numbers as they are not nocturnal.  This  seems to occur 
only when they are disturbed after dark.  
 

There are five species of social wasps established in New 
Zealand, none deliberately introduced.  It is obviously 
impossible for our quarantine service to prevent the entry 
of such insects if they are  blown over the Tasman from 
Australia or particularly good at avoiding detection.   Our 
indigenous invertebrate/insect fauna  has evolved over the 
millenia in the absence of such predators as these vespid 
wasps and so  has not evolved  defence mechanisms to 
withstand their depredations.  Unfortunately the 
introduced species themselves have arrived here without 
the predators and pathogens which are their natural 
controls.  One of these, a tiny wasp, has been deliberately 
released here in an attempt at  biological control.  It has 
actually established at two sites  but so far has not 
significantly reduced wasp numbers.  Several other 
biological control agents such as fungal, bacterial and viral 
pathogens may be effective and are being investigated.  
Successful biological control of wasps would be a great 
boon for the environment.   Limited local control can be 
achieved with the use of insecticides such as  Permex 
Insect Dust,  Wasp Killer Squeeze Duster  and Rentokil 
Wasp Killer.  Wasp  numbers can also be reduced by 
destroying their nests but the difficulty with this is 
locating the nests.  This is best done by observing wasps 
flying at dawn or sunset and locating the place to which, 
or from which, they are flying. 
 

Wasps hawk or hunt their prey searching and investigating 
the various habitats they can find - shrubs, nooks and 
crannies and anywhere that insects feed and shelter - 
capturing and killing caterpillars, cicadas, stick insects,  
wetas,  raiding beehives and so on.   Many of our native 
insects fall prey to them and it is probable that they cause 



local extinction of some species, perhaps even total 
extinction in some cases.  Areas around large wasp nests 
(these may contain up to 5000 individuals) can become 
biological deserts.  Unfortunately there is very little hard 
data to  back up such statements  but it is likely that the 
numbers and abundance of the insect fauna will have been 
diminished by them. We know that the numbers of 
butterflies ( and probably moths) are considerably reduced 
by the depredations of wasps which capture their 
caterpillars.  Monarch butterfly caterpillars are frequently 
eliminated from their food source, the swan plant.  It is a 
great pity that we have very little data to indicate to us 
what the diversity and abundance of the insect fauna was 
like before these introduced wasps became established. 
The extent of the impact of wasps on the environment  is 
not fully understood  or generally appreciated.  Potentially 
it could be very serious, to the extent that consideration 
should be given to setting up a " coordinating authority for 
wasp", establishing a strategy for controlling and 
eventually eliminating (a dream?) the introduced wasps,  
and developing a priority list of research topics  which 
could in some way be funded/sponsored.  One high 
priority is the development of a  record of base-line  
information about the ecosystem as it is at present  so that 
there is a database with which future situations can be 
compared. 
 
It is interesting to note that  an "Environmental Protection 
Authority Bill" has just been passed by Parliament  and 
that the Ministry of Science and Innovations  Research 
Investigations and Monitoring Unit is hosting  a "Science 
Road Show" gathering  in Auckland on 27th May which 
various research providers will be attending to explain and 
discuss research programmes and priorities with Auckland 
Council staff.  Is it possible that wasp impact will be given 
any priority?   
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